Minutes Bureau Meeting – 10-11 Sept 2012
Venue: EAPN Office

Present: Sergio Aires, Olivier Marguery, Kart Mere, Letizia Cesarini Sforza, Peter Kelly 

Staff Attendance: Fintan Farrell, other members of the staff attended for particular items.  Chair: Sergio Aires
1. Adoption of the agenda: Adopted no additions

2. Minutes 21 March and matters arising: adopted no matters arising

3. Governance Issues – Induction for Bureau:
Fintan reminded of current Governance arrangements and key issues outstanding. There then followed a round of exchanges on what Bureau members see as key challenges that they want to address in this period:

Sergio indicated that he wants to make sure the Bureau acts as a collective. He also indicated that we should develop clarity on how decisions are taken and on the roles and responsibilities of the different bodies in EAPN.

Peter indicted his priorities as follows: 1) Ensuring implementation of the new strategic plan, 2) Clarity on Governance Issues, 3) More effective running of the Executive, rebuilding trust.

Letizia indicated that she would like to see sub groups working more effectively and speeding up the decision making process in EAPN.  She also said it was important that once decisions are made that we stick to the decisions and not keep repeating discussions. She indicated that with so many sub groups and Task Forces that the Bureau will have an important role to give coherence to the decisions made across all the groups.

Olivier wants to 1) Contribute to clarifying our political objectives, to be clear about what social policies we want at EU level. 2) Clarify Governance structures including question of voting and election of Bureau, 3) Address cultural ‘conflicts’ in EAPN and spend more time in a pedagogical role. 4) Need to promote participative democracy.

Kaert highlighted the need to support new members in the Executive.  She said that there is one meeting inside the room and another one outside the room where people say different things. She spoke of the need to create the conditions where people feel free to say what they have to say inside the room. But she said this open conversation must also helps us to get clear on EAPN values, clear about what we mean by poverty, by solidarity. 

Decisions/Conclusions:
1) In the last years we have made a lot of changes we now must concentrate on ensuring that members understand the new arrangements and ensuring implementation of the new structures and working methods.  We must ensure we have a good monitoring and evaluation of the new system and this should feed into the first ‘Strategic Congress’ (early 2015) where we can present the results of this monitoring and evaluation and the lessons learned and proposals for any changes that might be needed for discussion and finalisation. The outcomes of this Strategic Congress will be presented at the 2015 GA for final adoption. This will be the time for any major new changes to be introduced if needed.  The question of the composition and election process for the next Bureau will be addressed as part of this process.

2) This general approach to implement what has been agreed would not prevent implementing lessons learned as we move ahead with the implementation of the agreed new structures and working methods.

3) The question of voting weights between members outstanding from this Years GA will need to be addressed this year. How to handle this discussion and who should take the lead responsibility needs further discussion (perhaps it could be part of a discussion in a skype meeting with the Bureau). 

4) We should produce an EAPN Governance Document to help explain the relationship between the different structures and roles in EAPN and the decision making procedures.

5) We need to find different ways to have the discussion in EAPN about what are our values and how we understand poverty and what is needed to fight poverty.  The ‘learning forum’ should make a particular contribution in this regard. 

6) We agreed roles for the different members of the Bureau (see attached list)
4. Alliances

We discussed in general the types of invitations EAPN receives to speak at events. We also had a discussion on our alliances particularly with the Social Platform where we are facing a difficult situation that must be resolved as fast as possible. There was also an opportunity under this item to share information about the Spring Alliance, the Civil Society Contact Group, Euromemo, the current situation with the European and World Social Forums and the Joint Social Conference (and its connection with Florence plus 10 gathering and the proposal for an alternative summit in Greece next Year).

Conclusions/Decisions
1. How we are managing invitations is generally seen as the best way possible and we agreed the participation of some Bureau members in future events. Participation to events organised by EAPN members was seen as a priority. 
2. It is good that Michaela would continue to be on the Management Committee of the Social Platform till their next GA. However the Bureau needs to have a strategic discussion about our future engagement in the Management Structures of the Platform and how we cooperate with other members of the Platform. 

5. Press/Communication

Our press releases are generally on the bases of key documents that have been produced by our working groups.  In shaping these documents our members influence our press releases. 
Decision/Conclusion:

For finalisation of our Press Releases drafts should be sent to all Bureau members with at least an overnight to send comments. Final versions will be agreed with Sergio as President. In urgent cases he will be rang to give his consent.

6. Meeting with reps from European Organisations
Fintan presented a document with the agenda items requested by the EOs and some notes on the various items. Tanya presented a note with an update on existing EOs in EAPN and some proposals on suspending membership of EOs who have not been in contact or active in EAPN for a long time now. It was pointed out that we should be clearer and propose that they are no longer members of EAPN as we have no position in our statutes of standing orders on suspending members. This would reduce the number of EO members from 25 to 18.

Decisions/Conclusions
1) Olivier will attend with Sergio and Fintan the meeting with the EOs.

2) It is not intended to make further explanation on the decision of Ludo at the GA but how to work to find a positive way forward with the EOs that want that.

3) Fintan will adjust the note he prepared adding a section on what has been agreed with EOs in the last year to try and ensure they have a more dynamic engagement in EAPN. The note will be sent to Bureau members for comments before been sent to the EOs.

4) The proposals from Tanya should now be sent to all EOs.  The Executive will be asked to endorse the proposal and unless there are substantial changes in the way any of the EOs concerned are functioning, the GA in 2013 will be asked to formally adopt their removal as members of EAPN.

7. Update on the work of the EU ISG.
Sian gave an overview on the work of the group and the Task Forces that were established to advance particular areas of work. We had some discussion about the fact that this group has delegated decision making power in relation to following key areas of work for EAPN – the follow up of the Europe 2020 strategy and all the process linked to that. There was also discussion on how this group tries to implement the objective 1 of our strategic plan (a critical and engaged partner to the EU Institutions) and how difficult this role is at a time when the institutions (including national administrations) are often less open to engaging with anti poverty NGOs.  It is impossible for one person in a Network to follow all the work of this group and their needs to be structured support and engagement of other members of the National Networks. There was also discussion about how this group should report annually to the Executive Committee and how the Executive Committee has the role to agree any key changes in the nature of the work of this group based on proposals coming from the group. There was some first discussion about how the work of this group relates to the work of the sub group of the Executive on alternative economic policies. It was also expressed that some Networks have difficulty to respond to the speed that the group works at especially with documents just in English.
Decisions/Conclusions
1) Letizia would be the link to this group from the Bureau and attend the meetings when possible.  Members of the Bureau should be put in copy of communications to this group. 
2) The first meeting for this group to report to the Executive Committee would coincide with the first Exco meeting in 2013.

3) It was agreed that this group should agree the policy Task Forces to operate in 2013 (The policy groups in the Executive need time to establish their work before they start to set up Task Forces to progress their work). In addition the alternative economic policy sub group will first concentrate on connecting EAPN members to alliances which exist or are being built on the topic of alternative economic policies).

4) It was agreed that issues which had been raised by FEANTSA about specific aspects of the way this group worked would fist be discussed in that Group.
8. Membership and Development issues in the 2012 Work Programme

Tanya gave an overview of key issues outstanding and drew attention to the need to ensure attention to goals 2 and 3 of the Strategic Plan. She drew attention to the reality that in this years work programme there is limited opportunities for capacity building events or for opportunities to increase the direct participation of activists with direct experience of poverty in the EU level work of EAPN.  The membership and development Task Forces should create an agenda for capacity building and participation work in our 2013 work programme.  She also drew attention to the difficulties to have even minimum reporting from the National Networks. Under this item there was also a discussion on the projects where EAPN was involved.  It was also suggested that it would be good to create a system like before where staff members were identified as contact persons for a certain number of National Networks. 
Decissions/Conclusions 
1. The membership of the Task Force on Membership Review and Support was agreed. Tanya will now go ahead and set up the first meeting of this group.
2. It was decided to extend the call for applications for the Training and Capacity Building Task Force for a further 3 weeks (selection to be addressed in skype meeting).

3. It was decided that the Bureau would be stricter in implementing the statutory requirement to have annual reports from the members. This would be asked for a long with an up to date membership list in time for the GA, starting in 2013.

9. Finance Issues

Philippe presented an update on the current implementation of the 2012 budget.  The real problem is the matching funds and to ensure that we will make the matching funds requirements we need to have as much under spend as possible so we can add legitimate expenditure under the contracts with National Networks that can then be an expense in our accounts as well as an income that we can use for matching expenses.  Philippe informed that he has to prepare 2 docs for the sub group of the Executive on Finances and Fund Raising – 1) Is a document given good examples on how to report under the contracts with National Networks and 2) a document that would give good examples on expenses that could be used as matching funds for EAPN.  There was also a discussion about the positive and negatives of moving to a per diem system. The problems for members who can not afford to buy a meal when in Brussels (or other expensive cities) were raised.  Fintan also gave an update on the likely future scenario under the programme that will replace the current PROGRESS programme which funds EAPN.

Conclusions/Decisions
1) The subgroup in the Exco will take the lead on the Finance issues but the Bureau needs to keep a strong overview on Budget issues and help to ensure we manage our budgets effectively.

2) We need urgently to find a solution for people who have difficulties to participate in meetings for financial reasons.
10. Fund Raising

Fintan gave an update on the Fund Raising strategy.  He outlined the thinking behind the involvement with KBF and the relationship between the proposals made about the Fund through the Exco of EAPN but how final decisions are made by the Management Committee of the Fund.  There was also a discussion about what was agreed in relation to how to spend the Fund and some discussion about the solidarity Fund with the EOs. He made a short report on this year’s row4rights event.
Conclusions/Decisions
1) For the renewal of the Reps of EAPN on the Management Fund it was agreed that it should be 1) the Director, 2) the EAPN President 3) The Treasurer and 4) a rep from the Finance and Fund raising sub group of the Exco.

2) Fintan to send a note on what was agreed about spending from the Fund for information of the Bureau.  In principle it is better to have criteria agreed for any type of spending before grants are agreed.  If the EOs already this year respond positively to the request from SMES Europa for support for their proposed Conference, then given the reality that we supported EAPN Netherlands before we had agreed criteria for the solidarity Fund with National Networks, we may need to respond flexible to the request from EOs if there is wide support for a common position on the SMES request amongst EOs. 
3) The Finance and Fundraising sub group will take the lead on following up the fund raising strategy but the Bureau need to keep an overview.
11. Staff Issues

1) Send staff Hand book to the Bureau members.

12. November Executive Meeting

Fintan reminded about the new approach that has been adopted for the Executive Committee and the idea behind the Executive sub groups in order to ensure the responsibilities of the Executive Committee are met and we have active engagement of the members.  The difficulty of having such a large ‘management committee’ and the difficulty of achieving coherence while having so many subgroups were also discussed. There was also a discussion about what we wanted to achieve at the induction session at the Exco meeting.

Conclusions/Decisions
1) Sergio will contact Maria to be sure that hosting the Exco in Athens is positive for the Network rather that a burden and to get some clarity about what sort of Greek event we will have as part of the Exco.

2) We agreed to keep two half days for the two sets of subgroups. We now need to develop the agenda for these sub groups with the people who agreed to help at the last meetings of the subgroups and also with the Bureau member who will support the work of the sub group.

3) For the induction session we agreed the following:
· We should use a process where by Bureau members and experienced members lead small groups where there is a culture created that encourages questions to be asked (like the way the workshop on the PeP was arranged at this years GA).

· The Induction session should help us build trust among the members and to get to know each other better.
· It should help us to get to share about what we believe about the fight against poverty and to build ownership of common EAPN values

· It should achieve that the Exco members are clear about the current EAPN Structures and actions linked to our strategic plan and ensure that they are aware of their role as the ‘management committee’ of EAPN.  It could be an idea to look at drawing up ‘rules of engagement’ to improve our work as an Exco.
Fintan to draft a proposal based on this discussion and come back to Bureau for discussion.   

4) We agreed to rearrange the order of the draft agenda to enable proposals coming from the sub groups dealing with membership and development issues to be discussed and agreed by the whole Executive Committee.

5) Fintan to propose issues coming from the Bureau meeting that are ready for discussion on the remaining half day of the Executive Committee

13. Work Programme 2012

GA 2013:  The GA should take place in conjunction with the second Executive Committee meeting of 2013.  This means we will have a two day Executive meeting and then an extra day for the GA.  For the day of the GA the Executive Committee members will be joined by 2 people from each National Network and one from each European Organisation. The reality is that half the day will be taken up with formal GA Business.  We had some first discussion about what we could do usefully with the remaining half day. But no decision was reached. It was also suggested that given the shortness of the GA it should be in a city easily reached. 
Learning Forum:  The learning forum will be attended by two people from each National Network and one person from each EO and should last about 4 days.  Fintan reminded the background to this proposal.  It was agreed that the Secretariat should develop a paper based on documents that presently exist and this would then be circulated to the Bureau for comments and revision. The revised version should then be subject of a discussion with the Bureau (perhaps through the skype meeting). There was a suggestion that we should encourage younger people to attend the Forum to increase the participation and visibility of young people in EAPN.
Meetings outside Brussels in the 2013 work programme:  Fintan to update the 2013 meetings calendar and prepare a note on which meetings could happen outside Brussels and what is expected of Networks who would host the meetings outside Brussels. This should be sent to Networks so that we can decide at the November Exco.
14. Update on Meeting with EAPN Slovenia

Tanya reminded of the main items in the report on the meeting.  The Bureau sees as very important that the recommendation in the report of the meeting is made stronger and that it should be communicated to our contacts in Slovenia that it is no longer a recognised member of EAPN and that they should stop acting as EAPN (namely using EAPN logos or official documents). This view of the Bureau will be presented to the sub group of the Exco where the report will be discussed and the recommendation will be presented for agreement to the whole Exco. 

15. Future of Meetings of People Experiencing Poverty

We had only a brief time to discuss this item but the Bureau members stressed the importance of not just the meeting but the processes at National level that this meeting gives imputes too.  We should very strongly defend the achievements of this meeting and the empowerment achieved through this meeting. 
16. AOB

Dates of future Meetings: Dates were agreed for the future meetings. Fintan will update the calendar.  Bureau Skype Meeting (15 Oct 15.00 Brussels time). Bureau Meeting (21 Jan all day and 1 Feb (am). Exco proposed for 14-16 March (meeting re EU ISG on 14 March) and 13-14 June (GA on 15 June).
